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City of Olmsted Falls

Minutes of a Special Council Meeting

Wednesday, July 30, 2014, at Olmsted Falls City Hall

26100 Bagley Road – Council Chambers, 6:00 p.m.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  Mayor Ann Marie Donegan Council called the meeting to order at 6:15 p.m.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Clerk Mancini is on vacation.  Roll call was conducted.  Councilmen Kathleen Fenderbosch, Linda Garrity, Terry Duncan and Sam Pulice were present.  

Mayor Donegan indicated that Mr. Roberts did indicate that he would be in attendance.  Mr. Linn is excused as he did contact her and state he would arrive late.  Mr. Sculac is unexcused.  
Also in attendance:  Santo Incorvaia, Asst. Law Director, and Joe Borczuch, Service Director.  Audience: 1.
Consideration of Amendment to the Agenda - None
Communications from Residents - None
Mayor’s Report and Appointments
Division of Water: Mayor Donegan indicated that she has asked Mr. Sheehy to speak to Council regarding this issue and answer any questions.  
Mr. Sheehy stated that he would like to give Council an overview of what he believes are some of the benefits of the Division of Water program.  The program as it stands the city would turn over the ownership of the water lines to the City of Cleveland.  This asset in some areas is 90 years old.  There is a wide spectrum of ages and conditions of the water mains as they currently exist.  This asset in a lot of ways is a liability for the city.  He indicated that water main replacement costs approximately one million dollars per mile.  Lines that were built prior to the late 1950’s have problems with calcium and other mineral deposits on the inside which reduces capacity in the line.  There are also problems with reliability in terms of break rates and lose of service.  When a city has older lines that are not all that reliable when they are pressed into service, for example, a serious emergency or fire, and the line fails at that point you will understand why it is a liability to have a line that is in bad shape.  This is a big financial burden that is waiting for the city to do something with.  The reason a lot of communities are looking into this program is the fact that in reality their residents are already paying for the water line replacement in their rates.  In other cities when they have a project that gets approved based on the condition of the line they will replace the line and half the pavement.  This will work in favor of the city’s advantage in areas of the Phase V sewer where a number of these older lines exist.  The city will pick up the benefit of a new water main plus save on the costs of the pavement that will already need replaced.  He would recommend that the city give this program serious consideration.  There are a couple of funding mechanisms that would be in place one is the potential for them to pay for water main replacement as part of the Phase V project.   When we apply for funding through the Ohio Public Works Program automatically you get five additional points on your application because you are participating in a regionalism process with the City of Cleveland.  These five points translate into roughly a 10% increase of the funds the city could request.  The application would also have participation from the City of Cleveland which reduces the funding request from OPWC and increases the funding chances. 
Mayor Donegan indicated that the number of breaks from 1986 to the present is 70.  She does apologize for the acceleration of these discussions but because Phase V project did not begin as originally scheduled.  The sticking point in years past was the economic development issue which was discussed.  The water department produced a document that did remove the JEDD and are working on removal of some opportunities that we are looking at for the third floor.  
Mr. Borczuch indicated that he would like to clarify some information regarding Cleveland water.  When there is a break in a water line the water department comes out and makes temporary repairs.  The city has to repair and fix the roadway.  If a line needs a complete replacement they will not the city will be responsible for all costs related to replacement.  We recently had a water line repair at the corner of Bagley and Mapleway on the southwest corner and the service department must repair the roadway.  The city does receive reimbursement for the pavement process but that is all.  The repair is just another band aid in the section of line.  This length of Mapleway is the worst line the city has because it has over nine breaks just from the railroad tracks to Bagley Road.  He believes the line is eight inches but you only see approximately three to four inches of water flow through it and that is crucial for fire fighting especially since one of our biggest employers located there.  He believes that the city needs to look at issues now rather than in the future and see what can be done to upgrade some of the system. 

Mr. Sheehy stated that the reason the City of Cleveland is embracing this program is they are looking system wide. They have a lot of old mains that are being taxed based on the number of repairs being done.  Over the long term will gradually improve the quality of a system that will continue to age.  If they can replace 1% of the system every year that would maintain status quo. The other issue is the OWPC funding part of it we are not just adding the water line to the project he has to re-evaluate where water line will go in relationship to the sanitary sewer. From a strategy stand point this might save the city money because there are all sorts of rules in terms of where the sanitary sewer has to go based on where the water line.  If a new water line is being installed in a different location it may change where the sanitary sewer is installed which could reduce the amount of impact to the neighborhoods or the amount of street excavation.  

Mr. Pulice asked if Mr. Borczuch was in favor of the agreement.  Mr. Borczuch replied yes.  He believes this will substantially help improve the city’s infrastructure including the pavement. 

Ms. Garrity asked what would be some disadvantages to this program.  Mr. Sheehy stated that when this program first began in 2005 a lot of cities were very skeptical whether or not the City of Cleveland would follow through with the work or payment.  From his experience the City of Cleveland expressed what they were going to do and have.  The payment on projects has been remarkably quick.  When projects are bid as the contract is being awarded the City of Cleveland has cut checks to the cities for the amount of the project so the city does not front the money.  There have been a number of cities concerned with the duration of the contract because it is a long term commitment.  The City of Cleveland has to have the ability to borrow money and when they borrow the money they have to know they have someone committed.  They do not want cities leaving the program every couple of years because that will limit their ability to borrow funds.  The cities that entered the program earlier they have seen more money out of it in terms of replacing their infrastructure than they would ever get from any type of economic loss because of a business moving to their city.  He stated that Brooklyn Heights lost an employer to the City of Cleveland and now the City of Cleveland is paying them so it is a two way street on the economic revenue stream. 

Mayor Donegan indicated that Director Borczuch completed a graph of the city and indicated who is under the division of water, Berea and Rural Lorain.  The option of moving our water to some other entity at this point will not happen given the nature of our priorities.  

Ms. Fenderbosch stated that she does have an issue with selling city assets and splitting income taxes.  She asked which cities have signed on to the program.  Mr. Sheehy stated that he does not have a list but off the top of his head he would say 25 to 30 communities.  Mayor Donegan indicated that there is a list inside the Cleveland Water packet of information previously distributed.  The list contains Brunswick, University Heights, Parma Heights, Euclid, Bedford Heights, East Cleveland, Orange Village, Shaker Heights, Huntington Valley, Oakwood Village, Reminderville, Newburg Heights, Moreland Hills, Seven Hills, Cuyahoga Heights, South Euclid, Highland Hills, North Randall, North Royalton, Walton Hills, Bratenhal, Pepper Pike, Rocky River, Garfield Heights, Fairview Park, Brooklyn Heights, Lyndhurst, Maple Heights is pending.  Ms. Fenderbosch asked if all the cities listed also agreed to the income tax provision.  Mr. Sheehy replied yes.  If the city takes an employer from the City of Cleveland you will lost half of the income tax for the first five years.  Mayor Donegan stated that the past Council adopted a master anti-poaching legislation required by the County so there is already a spirit of no poaching that was passed by the former Council.  Mr. Sheehy stated that it is important to note that the no poaching is only with the City of Cleveland not with any community in the service area.  

Ms. Garrity stated that the City of Westlake attempted to move their water supplier from the City of Cleveland and she would like to know what are the chances that the city might want to do that as well.   Mr. Sheehy stated that the City of Westlake is a good example.  They decided they would like to be carved out of the agreement.  The City of Cleveland replied that they spent money making sure there was adequate water service, pressure and flow rates to service Westlake.  If Westlake leaves expenses for all the services will be pro-rated and charged to the city.  With Westlake leaving it would be like cutting a whole in the middle of your car and then expecting everything one side to work on the other side.  You are cutting a lot of connections that have been integrated into the whole system and to cut them out would cost 10’s of millions of dollars.  There would also be a substantial loss in water quality and pressure because there would be a lot of dead ends in the lines.  As a practical matter he does not see any community leaving City of Cleveland Water because it does not make sense economically.
Mayor Donegan indicated that there are not enough members present to remove this legislation from table.  She would request that Mr. Sheehy contact Councilmen Sculac and Roberts to discuss this issue.  She understands the deadline is August 1st and asked if that could be moved.  Mr. Sheehy indicated that the deadline was set to afford him the time to prepare the application.  He stated that he will do whatever he can on his end if the deadline is not met.  

Allied Waste:  Mayor Donegan indicated that there is a meeting on August 13th and she will discuss this issue at that time. 
Miscellaneous:  Mayor Donegan indicated that the Arabica Coffee Shop will be closing on August 1st.  
She will be sending a memo to Council regarding the CDBG grant.  The city will obtain a scope of services and an architect looking at the space for the grant for the senior center area at a cost not to exceed $1,100.00. 

She indicated that if there are no objections she will ask by a roll call to table all remaining business and move for adjournment. 

Ms. Garrity stated that she will be on vacation next week. 

Ms. Duncan indicated that next week she will be in Chicago. 

Mr. Pulice stated that he would prefer moving forward as there is a quorum present.  Ms. Garrity stated that the legislation is on third reading.  Mayor Donegan indicated that there are three council members she would like to hear from.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that there is a quorum present and the issues on third reading can be voted upon.  She has never heard of a council meeting where Council has to wait until everyone is present there have been people missing before.  She would like to move forward.  
Mr. Pulice stated that a meeting did not need to be called just to listen to Mr. Sheehy as that could have been taken care over the phone.  Council members have come into a meeting.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she will cut him off as a privilege since she is the chair.  She has called everyone in here your Clerk is out of town and she is attempting to do the best that she can without a clerk and without any support from Council members to move our agenda forward and actually get something done.   Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that she believes Council needs to vote on the legislation. 

Approval of Requisition for Purchase of Fiber Optics for Police and Fire Departments
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to approve requisition 20229 to South Shore Cable Construction for the installation of fiber optic cable to connect the fire department to the policy/city hall complex in an amount not to exceed $28,533.50; Ms. Duncan seconded. 
Mayor Donegan indicated that this was previously presented to Council and included the service department for a cost of over $30,000.00.  Mr. Presley asked that we look into this and after further discussion and efforts to move the service department and the cost to extend fiber to the service department was not appropriate.  We received another quote with the removal of the service department because the service director will be located at city hall.  

Poll: 4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 
Old Business 
Resolution 80-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING, RATIFYING AND AFFIRMING THE CITY’S RETENTION OF SVA COMMUNICATIONS FOR PROFESSIONAL SERVICES TO THE CITY AS THE COMMUNICATIONS FIRM TO THE MAYOR FOR STAFF PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT TRAINING, CREATION OF A MARKETING/PROMOTIONAL BROCHURE, LOGO DESIGN AND OTHER SPECIAL PROJECTS FOR THE PERIOD OF JULY 1, 2014 THROUGH SEPTEMBER 30, 2014, INCLUSIVE, AT A COST NOT TO EXCEED $2,500.00 PER MONTH, APPROPRIATING FUNDS THEREFOR, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Third Reading
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to adopt; Mr. Pulice seconded.   Poll:  0 ayes; 4 nays. Motion failed.
Resolution 81-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING, RATIFYING AND AFFIRMING THE MAYOR ENTERING INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH CHAGRIN VALLEY ENGINEERING, LTD, INC. TO PROVIDE FOR ENGINEERING SERVICES TO THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Third Reading
Ms. Duncan moved to adopt; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.   

Ms. Duncan asked if this would end in December of 2015 or was that date amended.  Mayor Donegan indicated that there was a motion and discussion regarding an RFP needing to go out.  Mr. Roberts amended the motion to state that if an RFP was not sent out by the end of September Chagrin Valley would become the city engineer until December 31, 2015.  

Ms. Fenderbosch stated that Council was not going to be able to get an RFP out over the summer months.  She indicated that Mr. Schaller’s legislation is not on the agenda which would have given Council a chance to discuss in addition to Chagrin Valley.  

Poll:  2 ayes; 2 nays (Pulice, Fenderbosch). Motion failed.
Ms. Garrity asked what the status would be for a city engineer.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the motion made by Mr. Roberts stated that if no RFP was sent out by the end of September Chagrin Valley will be the city engineer until December 31, 2015.  Ms. Garrity stated that she is confused about this issue.  Will we move together with Phase V with Chagrin Valley.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Council has been asked to address the engineer issue since January.  Council leadership has failed to discuss engineering.  There was a discussion in June and Councilman Roberts wanted to move forward, he made a motion, it was approved and this has failed.  Ms. Garrity stated this legislation failed but does that mean Chagrin Valley will move forward with Phase V.  Mr. Incorvaia indicated that this legislation failed but can be represented at a further date to a full Council.  If a motion independently of this legislation passed that has effect also.  Ms. Garrity indicated that Phase V is a long term project and she does not see why this company would want to move forward and put all this effort into the project when Council is failing this legislation.  Mayor Donegan stated that we can only do what we can.  She will talk to Mr. Sheehy and Council can deal with the repercussions of Phase V and all the other issues.  She will not be strategically placed into a corner when there has been a lot of liberties given over the past with engineering.  Ms. Garrity stated that we are very ineffective she could be out to dinner with her husband for his birthday.  We call the engineer here he has been working and now we are saying no we never even held a work session.  She is confused this man is not going to move forward and if someone would ask her to do that she would be insulted. 
Ordinance 82-2014

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH GEORGE SMERIGAN, TACTICAL PLANNING, LLC TO PROVIDE SERVICES AS CITY PLANNER FOR THE CITY, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Third Reading
Mr. Pulice moved to adopt; Ms. Duncan seconded.   
Ms. Garrity asked for a moment during polling to review.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Mr. Smerigan was present during the last Council meeting.  Mr. Frantz was let go at $55.00 per hour and Mr. Smerigan is to strategically help the city with the commercial district and select areas.  Ms. Garrity asked if there was an hourly charge stated.  Mayor Donegan indicated that his rate is $120.00 per hour.  Ms. Garrity asked if a total dollar estimate was given.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she has not asked.  Knowing the budget and staying in constant approval with the finance director we do not have much commercial development that has ever occurred here and are looking to make some better strategic moves in the municipal complex and the commercial district.  Ms. Garrity asked if there was any idea what the cap would be.  Mayor Donegan replied no.  Ms. Garrity stepped out for a moment.  Mr. Incorvaia stated that if Ms. Garrity does not return there will be no quorum to finish voting. Ms. Garrity indicated that she would feel more comfortable with an estimate of charges and believed Mr. Smerigan was to provide that to Council.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she declined an estimate of charges from Mr. Smerigan.  
Poll:  2 ayes (Duncan, Fenderbosch); 1 nay (Pulice); 1 abstain (Garrity). Motion failed.
Resolution 84-2014
A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING (AGREEMENT) WITH CUYAHOGA COUNTY OFFICE OF EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT TO PARTICIPATE IN THE “READY-NOTIFY” EMERGENCY ANNOUNCEMENT PROGRAM   Third Reading
Ms. Duncan moved to adopt; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.   Poll:  4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 89-2014
A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING, RATIFYING AND AFFIRMING THE CITY’S RETENTION OF MARI ALICE ZACHARYASZ, ESQ. FOR PROFESSIONAL SERVICES TO THE CITY AS AN EXECUTIVE ASSISTANT TO THE MAYOR FOR HUMAN RESOURCES, STRATEGIC PLANNING AND OTHER SPECIAL PROJECTS FOR THE PERIOD OF JULY, 2014 THROUGH DECEMBER, 2014, INCLUSIVE, AT A COST NOT TO EXCEED $2,500.00 PER MONTH, APPROPRIATING FUNDS THEREFOR, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Third Reading
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to adopt; Mr. Pulice seconded.   Poll:  1 aye (Garrity); 3 nays (Fenderbosch, Pulice, Duncan). Motion failed.
Ordinance 95-2014
AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A CERTAIN WATER SERVICE AGREEMENT AND RELATED AGREEMENTS INCLUDING AN ASSET TRANSFER AGREEMENT, WITH THE CITY OF CLEVELAND FOR THE TRANSFER OF OWNERSHIP OF THE CITY’S WATER LINE INFRASTRUCTURE TO THE CITY OF CLEVELAND AND FOR THE PROVISION AND SUPPLY OF A WATER DISTRIBUTION SYSTEM IN THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS   Tabled on First Reading (07/21/2014)
Remained on table.
Miscellaneous New Business 
Mayor Donegan indicated that she would request dates from Council by the end of next week in order to discuss the hiring of executive support for all departments.  
Such other business that may come before Council 
Ms. Garrity asked what will be done about flooding issues.  Mayor Donegan suggested she speak with Council leadership. 
Mr. Pulice moved to adjourn; Ms. Duncan seconded. Poll: 4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Meeting adjourned at 7:15 p.m. 


             ____________________________
Ann Marie Donegan, Mayor

Angela Mancini, Clerk of Council
